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Appointment of new Head
The Governors are pleased to announce the appointment of James Davies as Headmaster of St. Bees School from September 1st 2012 following the retirement of Philip Capes after twelve years of distinguished service to the school. Mr. James Davies is presently Deputy Head (pastoral) at The King’s School in Tynemouth. 

Mr. Davies studied Music at both Sheffield and Manchester Universities, and has considerable teaching experience in both the independent day and boarding educational sectors. He was Director of Music and Head of Boarding at Scarborough College for seven years before becoming Deputy Headmaster at The King’s School. Mr. Davies is currently a member of the RNLI Tynemouth Lifeboat Crew and as an Organist and Choral Director is fully involved in musical projects both at King’s and further afield. In his spare time Mr. Davies enjoys the outdoor life, walking his labrador Bramble and is also a keen scuba diver.

I am sure there will be opportunities for you all to meet our new Headmaster on St. Beghians’ Day next September, if not before.

[image: image2.jpg]


The Governing Body and I look forward to working with James Davies over the coming years.

Bill Lowther, Chairman of Governors.
(Although no photograph is available at the time of going to print, one should be available in the future at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin).

From the President:

In this note to the Bulletin as the new President, I would firstly like to thank my predecessor, Don Williams, for his commitment and hard work over the three-year period he was in office. Not only was Don in attendance at events both at St. Bees and throughout the country, but he was also to be seen promoting initiatives with the Virtual Careers Forum and the presidential sporting occasions. The Society has been enriched by his work.

Since Old St. Beghians’ Day in September, it has been my pleasure to attend three social occasions, namely the Yorkshire lunch, the Scottish dinner and the North East dinner. On behalf of the Society thanks go to Steve Crossley-Smith, David Parker and Bill Dove for their work in making these events possible.

The venues are all different in character but the one common denominator is the enthusiasm for the events by those attending. In Newcastle it was particularly heartening to have such a large contingent of younger members.

Finally, do keep sending your news to the Editor of the Bulletin, and with best wishes for 2012.

Anthony Wills, President St. Beghian Society
Email: willsangerton@yahoo.co.uk
(Photo may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin).
STUART LANCASTER (FN 80-88)

We are delighted to hear the wonderful news that Stuart Lancaster has been appointed as Interim Head Coach for the England Rugby team. 
We wish him every success for the forthcoming Six Nations Championship.
Stuart was on Foundation from 1980-1988 and captained the 1st XV in 1987/1988. 
(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin).
OSB NOTES

Richard Matthewman (FS 54-58) has sent in a brief update:

“After leaving St Bees I worked in Norfolk and Lincolnshire with two companies of estate agents, surveyors and auctioneers and then latterly spent two years as a farm manager in Suffolk. I emigrated to Canada in 1967 and joined Waddingtons of Toronto (the oldest auction house in Canada) as an auctioneer and appraiser. In 1981 my wife and I formed our own auction company in Mississauga, Ontario. Two years ago, after over 50 years as an auctioneer, I retired and we joined our daughter's family in Vancouver. Bluntly put, we are enjoying retirement and being grandparents.”
Ivor Nicholas (SH 44-49) kindly sent in a photograph he took around 1948 of a youthful Douglas Bader seated on the steps near the school war memorial after presenting a book to J.C. Fecitt (SH 44-48). 
Also shown in the picture is the deputy headmaster, P. Graham Gow. 
Ivor writes:

 “The photo shows Bader wearing the uniform of a Group Captain, the rank he held on his retirement from the RAF before taking a job in the oil industry with Shell. He had joined up in 1928 but lost both his legs in a flying accident in the thirties. Shot down over France in 1941, he escaped from several prisoner of war camps before being imprisoned in the notorious Colditz Castle from where he was released in 1945.” (Having gone through all the school magazines and Bulletins from 1945, I have found no mention of Bader’s visit. Presumably it was on a Speech or Inspection Day. Can any reader throw light on the date?  Ed.) 
The picture can be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin.
Richard Taylor (FS 59-64) has contributed some memories of

James Wykes (HM 51-63) and Ron Johnson (M 59-65):
“I enjoyed Nigel Clothier's recollections of James Wykes in the last Bulletin and endorse his opinion of J.C.W., whom I came to know somewhat better after 1978, when I was lecturing at a University of London Institute of Education college. One day, across the senior common room, I was astonished to see the once familiar figure of James Wykes, who was, it turned out, giving a series of lectures in the Mass Media department. He was a fine classicist, who had played cricket for Cambridge University, and for Scotland for six seasons; he had left St Bees for the unlikely environment of Lew Grade's ATV in London, where he became the Director of Adult Education TV, and later Head of Schools TV for the Inner London Education Authority.

Every week thereafter he would join me for sherry in my room before we had lunch and was very cheerful and affable company. As Nigel Clothier indicated, far from being the remote and contained figure he had seemed to us at school, James Wykes had a great sense of humour, and could be very amusing about the foibles of the teaching staff! We resumed our weekly meetings the next year, and kept in touch thereafter till he died - sadly on his 79th birthday in 1992.

On 2 February 1978 I photographed him in my room. ‘I was delighted with the photo’, he wrote, when some time later I sent him a copy, ‘so was my wife - possibly she thinks it portrays me in all-too-infrequent festive mood!’ After he died, Cecile Wykes wrote that she was particularly fond of it, as it showed him looking so relaxed and cheerful, and I thought that OSBs might like to share this photo of him, taken fifteen years after he left St Bees.   

Cecile also wrote: ‘I have had many letters and it is a great joy to me to find out how much he was appreciated and loved and I only wish he could have read them. He was a humble man and would not have believed how much he was respected and loved.’ Photo may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin.
Another staff member whom OSBs of my era may remember fondly is 

Ron Johnson, with whom I have recently been in touch. He taught at St Bees from 1959 to 1965 and was Head of History, Housemaster of Foundation South and then joint Housemaster of Foundation. After St Bees he became senior lecturer at St Luke's College of Education, Exeter, and in 1973 emigrated to Australia, where he taught in schools and at a university. He has been married for 38 years to Diane, and in August he celebrated his 80th birthday with a lunch at a restaurant overlooking Sydney harbour, where he and guests danced to a bazouki player and sang to an Irish fiddle played by a friend. No one who was present could forget his spirited rendition, along with co-Housemaster Peter Croft and House Tutor, Darrell Farrant, of ‘Three Little Maids from school are we’ at the Hostel Concert in March 1964! Photo may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin.
Ron is clearly still firing on all cylinders, and, as well as enjoying the Wallabies and Australian cricket, is playing an active part in the incredibly rich cultural life of Sydney, especially the musical. He and Diane are involved with the Opera House and are active volunteers with a theatre company of which Cate Blanchett and her husband are the artistic directors. He has been President of an historical society, of which he wrote an evidently well received history, and inter alia has published an extensive series of articles on local history (many of which have been published in book form), spiced with his characteristic wit.  

I had written to convey greetings from a number of St. Beghians of my era, and he asked me to let them know that he much appreciated their best wishes, and to assure everyone that he wishes them well and that he has very happy memories of St Bees and his staff colleagues there.”

The 1963 trip to the Atlas mountains reported in our July 2010 issue has produced two letters of reminiscence:

Richard Woodhead (FS 60-64) writes:

 “This was the school’s first big trip to the Atlas and I well remember much of the adventure, including bumping down through France and Spain (no motorways in those days), all squashed into a small Bedford van. There was a large roof rack on top and we were very overloaded. I recall us all having to decant a lot of our kit and leave it at Dover, and even then, after quite a few punctures, we had to get the suspension welded somewhere en route as it collapsed! The trip still holds lots of memories for me, such as the surprise of coming down the roads around Seville in the afternoon and seeing the warm sun and the orange blossom after the dull chill of snow near Madrid earlier that day. I think I may still have hidden away in the loft the old rug which I bought on the harbour front in Tangiers from a young chap wearing a very grubby djelleba, who, after concluding the deal, then asked if I wanted to meet his sister! Despite the passage of time, I also still well remember eating Edam cheese on cold nights up in the mountains and melting the red rind off the cheese into the candles and watching the warm glow flicker around the tent. On a negative note, I could also mention one really freezing night many of us spent unprotected and lost on the mountain; when darkness fell we all had to huddle together for warmth in a small cave we had found by lucky chance. At the time I didn’t think I had ever been so cold or so tired, but it certainly was an experience!”

David Elston (FS 65-70) recalls a similar trip made in 1971 as well as one ‘forty years on’ in 2011.

“Driving up the Tizi’n’tzec valley in Morocco in a spacious, air- conditioned hire car in the glorious sunshine of April 2011, initially seemed a long way off from the same trip up the same mountain road exactly forty years before in a 12 seater Ford Transit, with seven St Beghians (Jeremy Crook, Tim Penrice, Clive Mendus, Chris Styles, Nick Bacon, John Dunn and me, the latter two having both left by then) and three masters, Alan Francis, Martin Lamping and Chris Robson. Then we were travelling in pouring rain, some of the group already suffering somewhat from too much sun and a bit of altitude sickness. But, in many ways, it was surprisingly the same; the roads were hardly much better and I was frequently driven into the hard shoulder by fleets of battered twenty and thirty year old Mercedes taxis and trucks, just as challenging as Martin had found in 1971 even with his rally driving skills. The scenery was of course as stunning and dramatic and many of the smaller towns and villages looked and felt broadly as they had done forty years previously.

In 2011 with my wife Geraldine and daughter Ginny we were staying in the Atlas foothills, toward the Tizi’n’tzec pass, at La Domaine de la Rosarie, a lovely, comfortable hotel, quite unlike the hostels, mountain huts and roadside camping by the Transit we had enjoyed in 1971.   Our 2011 trip was something of a mission. It was our thirtieth wedding anniversary and we thought we should do something different, (never having been back to Morocco since). The idea was germinated in 2010 when I read Alison Stafford’s intriguing article in the St Beghian recounting her recent trip in the footsteps of her father, Martin Lamping. Alison had sent me a DVD of the amazingly well preserved cine film which Chris and Martin had taken in 1971, as well as a lot of photos, and I had dug out my old transparencies from 1971 and had these digitally copied into remarkably successful prints of that trip. I then met up with Alison and her husband and with a bit of gentle pressure from our children, the die was cast early in 2011 and a trip organised.

So, in April 2011, exactly forty years on, we flew into Marrakech, (not the long yet fascinating Transit trip through Franco’s 1971 Spain), and stayed our first night there before driving up to la Rosarie, where we had four gloriously sunny days of travelling about, swimming in the pool, and admiring the gardens and scenery before a few leisurely pre-prandials and dinner outside - a far cry from the Batchelors packet food of forty years before. We drove up to Tizi’n’tzec, visited a mosque under scrupulous renovation, pushing the poor hire car further and further into the Atlas foothills and potholes.  

However, our most intriguing trip from la Rosarie was to Imlil, about an hour’s drive up a valley from the main Tizi’n’tzec road, Imlil being the very basic little hamlet from where we had done our initial climbs on the north side of the Atlas range in 1971. Now it is a thriving little town with shops, cafes, internet cafes, and the centre for climbing, hill walking, treks and just curious tourists. Armed with copies of my 1971 photos we set about trying to find some of the same views I had taken forty years previously, which proved surprisingly easy.  

We found the old hostel where we had stayed in 1971, now much extended, and a well organised climbing centre providing a base for all sorts of climbing, mountaineering and trips. Delighted, I made contact with the manager, a charming guy in his 40s, who showed us some of the trips now run from there. I showed him my 1971 photos, which intrigued him greatly, especially when I came to a picture of our guide from that trip, Ali. Our host immediately produced more of Ali over the following years and explained that he still lived in Imlil and was indeed none other than his own father. I confess I was initially slightly sceptical of the coincidence, but the photos over the years clearly showed the same man; our host then asked if we could wait fifteen minutes or so as he said he felt his father, now in his eighties and with poor sight, would be delighted to meet up. Sure enough the elderly Ali arrived a little later, ram-rod straight and clearly very sound in body and mind, albeit with failing eyesight. We had a chat for twenty minutes or so as he tried to recall which trip we were, since he had been guiding British and French school and university trips all through the 1970s and 80s. He was delighted to get the photo of himself, which I gave him, and he explained how much had changed in some ways but how nothing had changed once you were up into the mountains.

That was a highlight of the trip, although there were plenty more. A few days later we headed to Casablanca on the excellent empty motorway, where driving was marginally less of a battle of nerves, and then we returned to Marrakech to meet up with our son, Benjie, who had travelled out and spent five fascinating days of visiting the souks, the palaces and other sites, including the Saadi tombs, which we visited in 1971. Apart from their being more tourists, much was unchanged in all these places and we got lost in the souks as easily we did forty years before.  Some of my 2011 photos were almost indistinguishable from that trip. We also drove up to the pass at Tzi’n’Ticka, sorely tempted to drive on to Ouarzazate and the Todra Gorge, which we had visited in the latter part of the 1971 trip. However, we had no time for that with our return flight looming in a day or two, so we headed back to Marrakech, (increasingly grateful that the Peugeot now caked in mud and with heavily over-used brakes was hired and not my own).

It was a great trip and whetted out appetite for a return in the next few years, possibly to get to Ourzazate, the Todra Gorge and Fez again. What it really brought home, however, was how enterprising St Bees (in particular the staff involved) had been in the 1960s in organising so carefully those three challenging, thoroughly worthwhile and truly interesting trips with a real sense of adventure. There was a serious element of risk in what we did in 1971, whereas forty years later probably the main risk was, well, perhaps I shouldn’t go on about the Moroccan driving…”

(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin).
Bursary Fund Reminder

The Society has a bursary fund to assist Old St. Beghians with the education of their sons and daughters at St. Bees.

In this respect, the Secretary would be pleased to hear from anyone who is considering sending their child/children to St. Bees. 
Tel: (01946) 828093.
SNIPPETS…… 
Congratulations to Daley Birkett (G 01-08) and Abigail Brown (L 01-08) 
on their engagement. 
(Photo may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin).

Callum Darbishire (FS 56-58) writes that he and his wife, Maggie, are now living in Thailand (2.5 hrs south of Bangkok by car) and would welcome visits from school friends. UK Internet tel: 01869 220626 (7hrs in advance of GMT) or email: callumdarbishire@yahoo.co.uk.
Andrew Goodwin (FS 77-81) and Catherine Goodwin (nee Henry, GH 77-81) will celebrate their silver wedding anniversary in 2012. They were married in Haile Church, Egremont on the 18th March 1987. They have one son, Thomas (aged 21), currently studying for an M.A. degree in Edinburgh.
Congratulations to Bill Gough (SH 51-56) and his wife, Tricia, who celebrated their golden wedding anniversary on Sunday 11th December, 2011. His ‘Guest of Honour’ was Peter Broadhurst, a housemaster and master at school from 
1957-1987. David F. Lord (SH 60-65) was also present.

Congratulations to Johanna Green (L84-87) on the birth of a daughter, Ella, a granddaughter for Mike Green (FS 52-55).

Congratulations to Simon Scott (SH 90-97) on the birth of a son, Charles Lewis, on 1st October 2011, a younger brother for Georgia and Rosie.
Congratulations to Andy Sherwin (SH 93-00) and his wife, Magdalena, on the birth of a daughter, Caitlin Eva, on 24th July 2011.
(Photo may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin). 
Kolone Yung (SH 88-95) was married on Saturday 2nd July 2011 to Helen Wong. The Best Man was Richard de la Riviere (SH 88-95) and former pupils, Oliver Cookson (SH 89-93) and Alastair Lord (SH 90-95), were also present.
Have you recently changed your address?      Have you got married recently?

Have any other personal details changed?      Have you any interesting news?

Have you told us about it?

If not, please do so now on: (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk 

or write to St. Beghian Society, St. Bees School, St. Bees, Cumbria. CA27 0DS.
OBITUARIES

Geoffrey Randall (SH 33-36)

Geoffrey Randall died on 28th October 1911 aged 93. He was born in Ulverston and was educated there and at St Bees School, from where he left aged 18 to train as a tanner at Randall and Porter Ltd. In 1939 he joined the TA and was then called up and commissioned into the King’s Own Royal Artillery. He was part of the rearguard which was evacuated from Dunkirk on 4th June 1940. From England he was sent to Bombay in January 1942 and later moved to the Gordon Highlanders, seeing action with them at the relief of Kohima in 1944 and the advance to Mandalay in 1945. Although Geoffrey returned to England in August of that year, he was then sent to Germany from November 1945 until March 1946, experiencing one of the worst winters of the last century. He had married Anne (Nan) Gendle in May 1941, and although he returned to the tannery on demobilisation, he bought Atkinson’s Bookshop in Ulverston in 1948 and the two of them ran this shop together for the next thirty years. Nan became ill in 1992 and Geoffrey nursed her with help from family until her death in 1995. He had a very busy life as President and Chairman of the Ulverston Chamber of Trade, the Furness and District Motor Club and the Ulverston Conservatives. He and Nan helped to start the Heritage Centre and what is now the Dickensian Festival. He was also involved with the Park Charity, the Civic Trust and the Citizens’ Advice Bureau as well as the Ulverston and Backbarrow branches of the British Legion. From his interest in local history, he also gave talks on the history of his native town. Latterly he was a member of the Ulverston Probus Club. Geoffrey leaves two sons, Bernard and Frank, two granddaughters, Sarah and Mary, and two great grandsons, Daniel and Joel.
Lt. Col. R.R.L. Robertson (F 41-44) died on 15th October 2011, 
aged 81. His nephew, Ralph Findlay, sent in the following:

 “My uncle Robbie was born in Glasgow, on 28th December 1926, the youngest of three children. He was a loving and devoted husband to Helen, who died in 1981.

Uncle Robbie and aunt Helen married in 1958, and although having no children of their own, they had several nephews and nieces, whom they blessed richly.

Educated at St Bees, in Cumbria, Robbie became very active in the school Combined Cadet Force or CCF. The school motto “EXPECTA Dominum” (Wait for the Lord) made a big impact on him in his formative years and spurred him on in his adult life.

As an “Old St Beghian”, Robbie was prepared for a military career. After leaving St Bees and working with his father for a time he eventually followed him by joining the “The Ladies from Hell”, better known today as the ‘Black Watch’. My grandfather served with them in the trenches of the Somme in the first world war.

Robbie’s commission took him to India (Peshawar), then into Burma with the “Chindits”, to defend King, Country and Empire, serving during 1940-47; this provided him with some vivid insights and fostered his strong sense of loyalty and comradeship.

When war ended he joined the 5/6th Highland Light Infantry (HLI), where he achieved the rank of Lt Colonel. 

Robbie owned a couple of petrol stations in Glasgow for several years. I remember they were ESSO because he gave my sister and me the tiger tails from the promotion – “Put a Tiger in your Tank”.  After selling the stations he started his own haulage company, hauling freight between Belfast and Glasgow. He continued this until he retired, when he ran five tractors for almost twenty years. He often regaled me with tales from his time on the road. 

In later years, after my mother died, uncle Robbie would come down to stay with us each Christmas. A mark of the respect he engendered from others was that our friends also called him ‘Uncle Robbie’! The evenings of his visits, whether at Christmas or other times, would always be filled with hours of putting the world to rights. 

He was a real gentleman, highly principled, a very private man, ever striving to do the right thing, a loving and dutiful son, brother, brother-in law and husband, who constantly strived to emulate his father, my grandfather, in everything he did. He had a mischievous twinkle in eyes which always spoke of ‘fun’. When his wife died it was very clear to everyone who knew him that a big part of him died with her. I believe he never quite got over her death; he never seemed the same again. 

Uncle Robbie was always very straight, but you could talk to him about most things. He listened, held back his judgments - well, often at least - holding strong opinions that might not agree with yours, but he loved the debate. He was frugal, never wasting his money, but was very generous when appropriate.

He loved playing his chanter, which should have come with a health warning, and doing the puzzles in the Telegraph and Sunday papers too. He looked forward to the HLI lunches each week. 

These are just some of my memories of my uncle, but I think everyone who knew him will remember him as a man of honour, integrity and loyalty and someone to be trusted or relied upon when the chips were down.”
(Photo may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin).
If any New or Existing OSB Members would prefer to receive the Bulletin
 via email in future (with additional photographs), 

please let me know: 

Pam Rumney on (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk
St Beghians’ Day 2011

Saturday, 10th September 2011

The Annual General Meeting of the Society, for which the minutes appear below, was followed by a service in the school chapel conducted by the school’s (and the village’s) new chaplain, the Rev. Clifford Swartz. This was followed by lunch in the Foundation. During the afternoon two matches were played: at hockey, the school beat the OSBs by two goals to nil, and at rugby, the U19s beat the Over 19s by 55 points to nineteen. Events concluded with a reception by the Head and Mrs Capes. Those who signified in advance that they were attending are listed below along with others whom we know were present on the day:

	ADAMS, M.P. (Marc), Mrs 
D. Adams & Ms Dee Smith.
	FN 69-75
	LORD, D.F. (David) & Mrs Fiona Lord
	SH 60-65

	ALSOP, J.A. (John)
	SH 71-76
	LYALL, D.E. (David)
	M 52-91

	BORLASE, J.M. (John), Mrs R.M. & Miss C.F. Borlase
	FN 47-49
	MACCAIG, A.S. (Alec)
	FS 42-46

	BRANDWOOD, P.M.H. (Michael)
	FS 61-66
	MCNEE, Miss S.S. (Sarah)
	L 04-11

	BULLOCK, J.F. (James)
	F 44-48
	MCNICHOLAS, A.J. (Adam)
	SH 04-11

	CALVIN, Mrs S.J. (Sara)
	G 77-84
	MCQUIRE, M. (Mark)
	SH 00-07

	CURRY, N.J.V. (Nick)
	SH 60-66
	MOORE, B.H. (Bernard)
	FN 70-75

	DALZELL, Dr. T. (Tom) & Mrs S.M. Dalzell
	FN 49-53
	MOORE, I.J. (Isaac)
	G 04-11

	DRYSDALE, M.A. (Matthew)
	SH 98-05
	NICHOLAS, I. (Ivor) & 
Mrs Dorothy Nicholas.
	SH 44-48

	EDWARDS, S.T. (Simon)
	SH 03-10
	OSTLE, Miss C. (Charlotte)
	L 98-05

	FENWICK, R.C. (Calder)
	FN 69-71
	PAVEY-SMITH, T. (Tom)
	G 01-08

	FROGGATT, Miss L.A.M.Y. (Lucy)
	L 04-09
	REEVE, Dr. A.J.H. (Tony)
	M 89-08

	GOUGH, W.F. (Bill)
	SH 51-56
	RHODES, D.G. (Daniel)
	SH 04-11

	GRAHAM, J.A. (Tony)
	FN 53-55
	RICE, A. (Alan)
	FS 49-54

	GREENE, B.H. (Ben)
	G 04-11
	RIGBY, Dr. J. A (Anthony)
	FS 44-49

	HALL, R. (Richard)
	FS 64-68
	RIGBY, M.G. (Matthew) & Miss Sophie Rigby
	FS 73-78

	HEATON, J.D. (Donald)
	F 42-47
	ROWLANDS, N.D. (Nathan)
	SH 01-06

	HOLLIDAY, D.G. (Denis)
	SH 46-52
	STOUT, R.A, (Richard)
	FN 56-59

	HOLMES, E.S. (Stan)
	SH 45-50
	THOMAS, K.F. (Keith)
	SH 71-76

	JENNINGS-ADAMS, Miss S.D. (Saoirse)
	L04-11
	WATSON, R.R.F. (Robert)
	SH 03-10

	JOHNSTON, R.S. (Robert)
	G 03-10
	WIGGANS, M.T.R. (Michael)
	SH 45-51

	LISTER, J.P. (James)
	SH 68-74
	WILLIAMS, D.H. (Don)
	F 61-64

	LORD, A.D. (Alastair)
	SH 90-95
	WILLS, A.J. (Anthony)
	FN 60-64


Minutes of the 18th (103rd) Annual General Meeting 

of the St. Beghian Society held in the Whitelaw Building 

on Saturday 10th September 2011 at 11.00am.
1. The minutes of the 102nd Annual General Meeting held on 18th September 2010 - Matters arising:
a) Mr Donald Brownrigg raised an objection with regard to Item No.6 of the Minutes, ‘Abbey Farm and the Release of the Restrictive Covenant’. He was aggrieved that the meeting which had been agreed would take place with regard to the above had not done so. He had also written a letter to the President and Secretary which had not been tabled as requested. The Secretary, as he had stated a year ago, regretted that there had been no communication between the school or the Society and those affected by the school Governors’ decision to release the restrictive covenant over the land adjacent to Abbey Road. Again he mentioned that the Society itself had not been informed that this was going to happen nor that planning permission had been approved. 

Notwithstanding the above, Donald insisted that he would still welcome a meeting as had previously been agreed. A suitable time was considered to be before the next Committee Meeting on Saturday 3rd March, 2012 at 9.30am. This was proposed by Sara Calvin and seconded by Richard Hall.

2. The Election of Officers:

a) President 2011-2013 – Anthony Wills.
At this point in the meeting Don Williams handed over to Anthony Wills, the new Society President.
Anthony expressed his sincere thanks to Don for his work in support of the Society during his three year term as President. He asked that thanks be recorded for all his efforts and very interesting and innovative ideas.
b) Committee – Mrs S.J. Calvin, A.D. Lord and A.J. Wills were due to retire. Sara Calvin and Alastair Lord agreed to stand again. Andrew Haile proposed their re-election and it was seconded by Alec MacCaig. The vacancy created by Anthony Wills’ elevation to President was highlighted and Darryl Davies proposed the election of John Woodhouse (SH 99-02). The Secretary agreed to approach John to confirm his interest before putting his name forward for consideration and approval by the Committee next March.
c) Secretary and Treasurer – David Lord agreed that he was prepared to continue. He was proposed by Darryl Davies, seconded by Alec MacCaig.
d) Golfing Secretary – Although the Secretary had not heard directly from James Doggett, it was believed that he was happy to continue. James was proposed by Richard Hall and seconded by Matthew Rigby.
The Secretary asked that thanks be recorded to Michael Coffey, Matthew Rigby and other members of the Golfing Society for their tremendous efforts in fundraising in order to assist with the school’s golfing projects and bursaries. Their efforts had been considerable and were ongoing.
e) Accounts Checker – Jason Spires, an old boy of the school, has been very supportive and is willing to carry on. Jason was proposed for re-election by David Lord and seconded by Darryl Davies.
3. Grant to Golfing Society – The Secretary mentioned that the grant had been increased from £300-£600 over the last few years and recommended that in view of the current economic climate the amount should remain at £600. This was proposed by Richard Hall and seconded by Matthew Rigby.
4. 200 Club Report and Draw – Darryl Davies advised that there was a credit balance of £783 in the 200 Club bank account with an expected £1000+ to be received during the next twelve months. Monies had been recently given to the school: £2500 towards the cost of a new climbing wall and £400 in respect of golfing jerseys for school pupils. 
Darryl mentioned that sadly, John Hunter, a loyal supporter of the school and 200 Club, had passed away earlier this year. 

The September draw then took place. The winning numbers may be found 
in the following 200 Club Report.

5. Communication with the School – As was advised at the AGM a year ago, the President mentioned the deterioration in the communication between the school and the Society. This had been and continued to be of major concern to Society members although he felt that improvements had been achieved during the previous twelve months, culminating with a presentation by Mr Bill Roberts, Chairman of the Executive Committee and Vice Chairman of the school Governors, to the Society Committee earlier that morning. The Secretary mentioned that it had been discussed as to whether Bill Roberts should first address the Committee or the AGM, but due to the limited time available at the AGM, it had been agreed that the initial presentation should be to the Committee. The Secretary asked for comments about the possibility of Bill Roberts addressing the AGM next year. Dr. Anthony Rigby commented that it had been an extremely interesting talk and he felt that perhaps 30 minutes could be set aside for a presentation followed by 15 minutes of questions and discussion. Tony Graham agreed and stressed the importance of communication. Matthew Rigby emphasised that the governing body was very eager for the Society to be on board and involved and concurred that communication was absolutely paramount.
6. Accounts –
a) Old St. Beghians’ Club Guarantee Trust Fund – The Treasurer, David Lord, pointed out that since last year the mortgage on No.7 Lonsdale Terrace had been repaid leaving only one mortgage outstanding, on No.8. He mentioned that the property values stated in the balance sheet were the amounts paid out on purchase and that there was therefore a considerable hidden asset value.
b) The St. Beghian Society General Account – This account had made a small loss owing to:
i. Bulk buying of envelopes to achieve economies of scale.
ii. Postage on a large additional mailing.
iii. The purchase of new software to allow the website to be produced 
and updated in-house.
iv. A database package upgrade to accommodate requests not to show 
private email addresses to all.
v. A late (previous financial year) bill from the school for postage and photocopying.
The Secretary expected the financial year ending 31st January 2012 to show a profit. 
c) The St. Beghian Society Scholarship Fund –£8,240 was given to the school last year in respect of assistance to sons and daughters of OSB members. Three of the pupils involved left school in July and the sum to be provided this current financial year will be significantly less. Whilst the accounts revealed a small shortfall, the Secretary was not unduly concerned as he felt it extremely important to continue to support the sons and daughters of former pupils for whom assistance had previously been agreed. Again a return to profit was envisaged in the current financial year.
d) The St. Beghian Society Trust Funds – Consolidated Trust Fund This small fund has continued to provide funding to the school towards prizes on Speech Day. Over the last few years the amount given has increased from £300 to £500. The Treasurer recommended that it should remain at £500 for the coming year.
Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Alec MacCaig and seconded by Richard Hall.

7. Any other business
a) Alec MacCaig asked whether there was to be a new Members’ Address Book and if so, when? The Secretary explained that not all Society members wished their details to be displayed in a book and therefore it would probably require an opt-in confirmation from individuals before it could be produced. The Secretary agreed to investigate this and report back to a future meeting.

b) Matthew Rigby enquired about the process regarding OSB annual subscriptions. The Secretary reported that parents are asked to pay £50 in two instalments during their child’s time at school. Each year a small number of parents chooses to delete the amount from their account and therefore those individuals are not included in the Society list of members on leaving school. Matthew Rigby felt it was extremely important to have as many former pupils on the database as possible. He also pointed out that some schools gained as much as 15% of their income from legacy giving. 

c) The 2012 Reunion due to be held on the Friday before OSB Day next year was mentioned. The dinner, which will probably be held in the Sports Hall on Friday 14th September, will be for all those who left school in the 1960s and also between 2000 and 2004. If the dinner proves to be successful, it is proposed to organise similar functions to ensure that, over a period of several years, all Society members have the opportunity to attend a reunion. Society members interested in attending next September’s proposed dinner had been asked to advise Mrs Pam Rumney in the Society office, as updates would be issued on a regular basis throughout the year.

d) The Secretary mentioned Bill Dove’s long standing involvement as Secretary of the North East Branch. Bill had organised the NE Annual Dinner for the last 37 years and George Robson had suggested that the Society should consider some form of recognition. The Secretary agreed and indicated that he would speak to Bill Dove to encourage him to carry on and complete 40 years of loyal service, at which stage recognition would certainly be justified!

e) Tony Graham expressed his appreciation for the production of name badges for the day.
8. Date of AGM and Old St. Beghians’ Day 2012 – Saturday 15th September, 2012.

The meeting closed at 12.15pm.
200 Club Report September 2011
Another year has passed and the 200 Club membership has remained fairly constant. 

Last September we had 69 members and this year we have a total of 70. As I said last year, we seem to be stuck around this mark and I am grateful to all those who contribute so willingly. What would help is if branch secretaries could distribute copies of the entry form at their events – dinners, lunches, race meetings etc. I hope that by using e-mails I can attach copies of the form, so do let me know if I can be of assistance in this matter. 

The prizes might not be so good as the National Lottery or the Euro-millions, but the chances of winning a ‘tenner’ are much greater. Remember, all the profits go to benefit the school.

During the course of the year, the Club has donated £2,500 to the school to help fund a climbing wall in the Sports Hall. I hope this benefits pupils at the school as well as people who live in the locality.

Golf at the school seems to be thriving and I was pleased to sign over a cheque for £400 to help in the purchase of new jerseys. The photographs taken of the pupils wearing them will help to promote the school.

During the summer, a long serving member of the 200 Club, John Hunter, sadly passed away. John had served as a governor of the school and was a loyal supporter of all activities that took place. He sent all three of his children to be educated here and spoke very highly of St. Bees as an educational and sporting establishment. Our thoughts are with Judith and the family. John, you will be greatly missed.
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Darryl W Davies, Secretary 200 Club. 

Contact: darryl.davies1@btopenworld.com or (01946) 67984.
SCHOOL NEWS
From the Head’s Desk: December 2011

As I write, the Christmas celebrations have started and this means, of course, the final week of term will soon be with us. It is a busy time as we are in the season of House Christmas Dinners, the Sixth Form Christmas Ball, the pantomime and the traditional end of term service of carols and lessons in the Priory. New this year will be a nativity play performed by the youngest pupils in the school, those in Prep. 1 and 2. It is a particularly poignant time for me and my family as this will be my last Christmas at St. Bees as I shall be retiring this coming summer after twelve very happy years at the school. The governors have interviewed a long and then a short list of candidates who applied for the post of Head from September 1st 2012 and an announcement concerning my successor is expected imminently.

In September, part of Abbots Court was reopened as a second business for the Rainbow Day Nursery. The licensing arrangement that we have with Rainbow Day Nursery means that the St. Bees School site now offers care and education for the entire age range – the nursery 0 - 4 years, the prep. department 4 - 11 years and the senior school 11 - 18 years. 

Another major change that will occur in the New Year is the closure of the Management Centre in its present form. The Management Centre has over the past twenty years provided conference facilities for local businesses and an additional income stream for the school, but in the present economic climate, the surpluses generated were decreasing to the extent that losses were being forecast for future years. We are now exploring alternative uses for the Management Centre and it appears likely that the International Centre, presently situated in Foundation, will relocate to the building. 

Following the investment in the sports hall facilities by the English Cricket Board in new indoor nets and the installation of improved lighting, St. Bees School can now act as one of Cumbria’s Cricket Academies. In addition, the climbing wall has been refurbished with the assistance of a grant from the St. Beghians 200 Club and the school’s Family Association. Will Sim, a young local professional climber, opened the wall for us on the last Friday in November. The outdoor activities programme is benefitting from using this upgraded facility. This year we are offering senior pupils the chance to join one of the school’s outdoor pursuits instructors for a two week expedition to Morocco during the forthcoming summer holidays. The pupils will spend their time trekking in the Atlas mountains as well as undertaking local community service work.

The governors’ Development Committee, chaired by Bill Colbeck (F 49-55), has met several times over the past year, and this month a new member of staff will be moving into the marketing office with some responsibility for supporting the work of the Committee. Over the coming months we hope to launch a series of initiatives such as an extension to the school’s management information system, for example, to provide a portal for the alumni of St. Bees.  

During my time as Headmaster of St. Bees I have enjoyed meeting and talking to many past pupils of this special and unique school. I have no doubt that you will support my successor in the same manner, and I look forward to hearing of the school’s successes in the years to come.
Wishing you all a happy and prosperous New Year.

Philip Capes.

Nominative Governor

Mr Darryl Davies will complete his term of office as a Nominative Governor on 15th September 2012. Mr Davies was appointed by the Society, following the resignation of Mr Anthony Fox in 2010, for the unexpired two year period of the latter’s term of office. Mr Davies has indicated that he is willing to serve a further term of four years until September 2016 should he be re-elected at the AGM in September next year.

Notice is hereby given that nominations should be submitted in writing by any member of the Society (accompanied by the name of the seconder) to reach the St. Beghian Society Office by the 29th February, 2012.

Please address correspondence to:

The Secretary,

The St. Beghian Society,

St. Bees School,

St. Bees,

Cumbria. CA27 0DS.

Please telephone the Secretary, Mr David Lord, on (01946) 828093 should you require any further information.
News from the Marketing Office

We commenced the new school year in September 2011 with a change in personnel due to the departure of Helen Gascoyne at the end of the summer term.  Jane Hawley, the school’s Registrar, has taken overall charge of the marketing and admissions function, ably assisted by Claire Armstrong, Marketing Officer, and Debbie Clarkson, Admissions Officer. Claire is a recent graduate in advertising from Chester University and has responsibility for the website, production of marketing materials and advertising, while Debbie, who moved over from the Bursar’s office at the end of the Christmas term, is responsible for visa compliance and admission enquiries into the school. In light of this move the marketing and admission team is now able to provide comprehensive administrative support to the ongoing work of the Development Committee.

Term commenced on the 6th September and we were delighted to welcome 21 new pupils into Form 1 (Year 7). They looked very smart in their new uniforms.  In addition, our preparatory department has been given a “makeover” and it is very gratifying to see how proud they are of their new blazers and ties!

In October, we profited from the artistic skills of one of our current parents, Graham Jones, who kindly re-drew our school crest. At this time we made the decision to reintroduce the original school motto, which has quietly hung above the original Foundation doorway for over four hundred years - “Ingredere ut Proficias”. Three school buses can now be seen on the highways and byways of Cumbria sporting our smart new livery.

Graham Jones has also given us kind permission to sell prints of one of his original paintings depicting a summer cricket match on the crease, and money raised from the sale of the prints will be put towards the purchase of an electronic display screen for the school reception area. If you would like to view the print, you are most welcome to come and take a look at the display copy currently on show in our reception area, or alternatively contact Claire Armstrong (Claire.armstrong@st-bees-school.co.uk or telephone 00 44 (0) 1946 828012), who would be delighted to email you a version prior to purchase. We can supply backed, mounted or fully framed versions of the print.

Dates for your Diary:
The 11+ and 13+ entrance examinations are due to take place on Saturday the 25th of February 2012 and registrations are still being received. If you would like your child to be entered for the examinations or know of anyone who may be interested, please ring or email  Debbie Clarkson on 00 44 (0) 1946 828013 or admissions@st-bees-school.co.uk for further information.

Our next school Open Day will be held on Monday the 7th of May 2012.
Proms on the Crease, our summer musical extravaganza, will take place on Saturday the 19th of May 2012 and further information will be published on the St. Beghian Society website in the new year. Alternatively please contact the marketing office on 00 44 (0) 1946 828012/13 for further information.
The date of the next biennial St. Bees School Ball has been moved from September 2012 and will now be held in May/June 2013. The date will be published on the St. Beghian Society website in due course. 
Finally, you may be interested to know that we now have a Twitter page (@StBeesSchool) and a St. Bees School Facebook page. These have been created for your use to help you keep in touch with events and news at the school. The marketing office is proposing to re-introduce a termly Newsletter and if you would be interested in receiving a paper copy please let us know. For up to date information about what has been happening at school please visit the school website www.st-bees-school.org.   
Jane Hawley, Registrar. 
Diary Date:  St. Bees School Ball
For information, the next Ball will take place
in May/June  2013.

Further details will be available nearer the time.

SOCIETY WEBSITE

Please remember the St. Beghian Society website at
 www.st-beghian-society.co.uk 

Please take time to have a look at it for up to date information and news of events that may arise in between Bulletin issues. 

We would certainly welcome any comments that you may have.
Full House

I joined St. Bees School as a pupil in 1962, returned as teacher in 1975, and was appointed as a governor in 2011. I have now seen the school from three different perspectives. Being a governor at St. Bees is a challenging experience and I suspect this has been the case since 1583! 

My vision for the school hasn’t changed for many years and it is very simple: for St. Bees to be successful. Over the many years I have been associated with the school there have been successes in every aspect of school life and it is my intention to see this continue. Times change and it is important that we are all aware of this and have the necessary expertise to meet the challenges that these changes will bring. Important decisions will continue to be made which I hope will enable the school to continue to prosper.
Since becoming a Governor I have been appointed to the Development Committee under the chairmanship of Bill Colbeck, an old boy of the school (FN 49-55). The Committee’s main responsibility will be to raise funds to help progress various projects, which have been and will continue to be identified over the coming years. There are a number of such projects, currently in their infancy, which I hope to be able to say more about in the future.

In closing I would like to thank members of the Society for their support in enabling me to be elected as a governor. I will do all that I can to help the Society and the school.

Darryl Davies (FS 62-68).

BRANCH NOTES

Branch Activities:

London China Town Dinner 
All those present were treated to an excellent meal at the Top of the Town restaurant on the 29th October, 2011, superbly organised by Amy Shang. Dr. Tony Winzor, the school’s former Director of Studies and Head of Science, had very kindly agreed to join the party and it was great to see him. Tony is now the Head at Hunter Hall Preparatory School in Penrith.
Those in attendance were: James Broad (G 99-06), Kenny Choi (SH 05-08), 
Amy Cook (L 99-06), Anni Ding (L 05-09), Laurence Gribble (SH 02-09), 
Oscar He (G 08-10), Donald Jackson (SH 75-80), Alice Johnston (L 00-07), 
Abby Li (L 09-11), Bev Li (L 07-10), Jack Li (SH 07-10), Vicky Lin (L06-09), Chris Ma (G 02-09), Dary Ng (SH 05-11), Ar-yan Pan (L 07-09), Alison Qiu 
(L 08-11), Amy Shang (L 99-06), Alex Stevenson (L 99-06), Jessica Wu (L 06-09), Arthur Yu (G 07-10), Vicky Zhang (L 05-09) and representing the school, 
David Lord (SH 60-65) Sec. St. Beghian Society and Tony Winzor.
(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin).
North East Branch Dinner 

A very large number of guests - forty-seven - gathered for pre-dinner drinks and conviviality in the impressive lounge of the Northumberland Golf Club. Amongst the first to arrive were the Headmaster and Mrs Capes with Head Boy, John Evans, and Head of Lonsdale House, Kate Ackroyd.

Chairman Mark Cottam led guests into the dining-room and Grace was offered by George Robson.

Other than the VIPs at the ‘top table’, guests were arranged along three tables: those who attended school between 1940 and 1959 on table one, those from 1956 to 1982 on table two and those from 1995 to 2011 on table three.

Following the loyal toast, a toast to the school was proposed by Kate Ackroyd, after which the Headmaster responded. He spoke of a number of positive developments at the school and, with his retirement coming in 2012, said this would be his and also Helen’s last visit to the Branch. He had always looked forward to his visits to the north-east and had been constantly impressed with how well-supported and vibrant the Branch was.  

On behalf of Helen and himself the Headmaster presented to Bill Dove a painting executed by Graham Jones entitled Summer at St. Bees School. He said that this was a personal gift given in appreciation of the dedication Bill has given to the Branch over so many years and of the help given to both himself and the school.

Bill responded by saying he was deeply touched and spoke of his life-long devotion to the game of cricket and therefore was delighted that the painting should feature a cricket match in progress with the school buildings and the Priory behind.

Head Boy, John Evans, then spoke with remarkable eloquence and confidence of what St. Bees School means to him and ended by proposing a toast to the Society.

In response, the President of the Society, Anthony Wills, spoke of the honour that he felt on his appointment as President and described the three Branch dinners/get-togethers he had already attended. He stressed how communications between Old St. Beghians and the school needed to be improved and outlined various ideas he had to bring this about. The President then related some amusing reminiscences of his years at school.

The Chairman remarked on the large attendance and specifically welcomed the President of the St. Beghian Society, Anthony Wills, John Heslop, who had travelled from Canada, Michael Hanson from London and Alan Dobson from Chester. 

The Chairman was lavish in his praise of Dan Pitchford from Workington, who had once again assembled a large group of youngsters, each of whom had travelled to Newcastle from various destinations for a reunion.

The Chairman also praised Branch Secretary, Bill Dove, who had organised this, his thirty-seventh Branch dinner.

Bill Colbeck, as Chairman of the school’s Development Committee, announced that in September 2012 there would be a special, whole weekend of events for leavers from the 1960s and those from the 2000s. More details would be given in due course, but Bill urged all north-east branch members to make every effort to support St. Beghians’ Day 2012.

The Chairman closed the formal part of the proceedings and encouraged everyone to retire to the lounge for more chat and reminiscing. It was well after 11pm before the last of the guests left the premises. The whole evening had been hugely enjoyable for all present.

Attenders: 

Top Table – M.B. Cottam (SH 69-74) Chairman, P.J. Capes (Headmaster), 

Mrs H. Capes, A.J. Wills (FN 60-64) President of St. Beghian Society, 

W.E. Dove (FN 57-60) Sec. NE Branch, J. Evans (Head Boy), Miss K. Ackroyd (School Prefect), D.H. Williams (FN 61-64) Past President.

Table 1 – W.J.M. Heslop (SH 40-45), G.E.R. Heslop (SH 41-43), J.F. Bullock (FN 44-48), I.M. Hanson (FN 46-50), W.H. Colbeck (FN 49-55), F.O. Messenger (SH 50-55), N.D. Clothier (FN 53-57), A.H. Dobson (G 53-58), J.D.S. Brown 

(G 53-59), W.M.H. Dix (FN 55-58), C.R. Kennedy (FN 55-59), J.M. Southern (FN 55-59).

Table 2 – C.J. Cummins (G56-62), A.M. Carstairs (FN 57-62), G.C. Robson 

(FN 57-64), J.M. McBryde (G 58-61), D.F. Lord (SH 60-65), Mrs F.E. Lord (Retired Staff), G.L. Spencer (G 61-64), A.O. Burn (G 62-65), M.P. Windle 

(FS 68-71), Mrs R.V. Lewis (L 77-79), Miss J.C. Colbeck (G 81-82).

Table 3 – D.J. Pitchford (G 95-02), D. Bushby (SH 95-02), P.J. Drysdale 

(SH 95-02), A.J. Booth (SH 96-03), R.I. Littler (SH 98-05), K.A. Marshall 

(SH 98-05), J. Pavey-Smith (G 98-05), J.R.A. Woodhouse (SH 99-02), 

D. Rowlands (SH 99-06), T. Pavey-Smith (G 01-08), Miss C.L. Capes (L 01-03), Miss R.M. Rowlands (L 01-03), J. Carlill (SH 02-07), D. Rhodes (SH 04-11), 

A. Littler (SH 04-11), R. Carlill (SH 05-11).
(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin).
Scottish Branch Dinner 
The Scottish Branch Dinner was held at The Royal Scots Club on Friday 4th November 2011.

A very enjoyable evening was had by everybody. Our President, Anthony Wills, brought us up to date on things happening within the OSB Society and the Head, Philip Capes, gave a round up of school developments. We wish both him and Helen a contented and happy retirement in Exeter. 
Those in attendance were: John Bell (FN 55-60), Helen & Philip Capes (Head), Gill & Mike Craig (SH 54-59), Tony Graham (FN 53-55), Ian Hunter (SH 96-03), Fiona & David Lord (SH 60-65), Tim Mackay (FS 68-73), Gordon Mathison 

(F 48-52), Sue & David Parker (G 63-68) and Joanna & Anthony Wills (F 60-64).
It was hoped that next year we might hold the dinner in Glasgow to provide the West Coasters with a nearer venue, albeit their numbers are small. Another option might be to revisit Oban Seil farm once Nick Hunter’s ‘grand design’ is completed!
Yorkshire Branch

We had an excellent lunch at The Boar's Head at Ripley on Sunday, 2nd October, 2011. Nine OSBs and eight wives attended including Anthony Wills and his wife, Joanna. This was the first OSB gathering of his Presidency. We were grateful to the Headmaster, Philip Capes, and his wife Helen for once again coming to our Yorkshire lunch. 
Those attending were: Ian Crawford (FS 51-55). George Calvin (GH 47-51), Philip Capes (HM), Steve Crossley-Smith (SH 47-52), Stan Holmes (SH 45-50), John Johnson (FS 46-50), John Laxton (G 51-56), Anthony Wills (F 60-64), 
Bill Yates (FS 54-57), Jim Yates (FS 42-46). 
Annual Dinner and Other Dates:
Bristol and West of England Branch 

The annual dinner of the Bristol and West of England Branch of the St. Beghian Society will be held on June 1st, 2012, as in previous years at the Ship Inn in Alverston. As you will know this will be the last occasion on which we will welcome Philip and Helen Capes before he completes his term as Headmaster and it would be nice to give him a good send off from the Branch. Please contact Bill Affleck (william.affleck@btinternet.com or 01453 832619) for more details. We look forward to welcoming very many of you on this special occasion.

Cumbria Branch                                         

The Branch dinner will be held at Stonecross Manor Hotel in Kendal on Friday 4th May at 7.30 for 8.00 p.m. The cost is £26.00. Cheques to ‘OSBC West Cumbria Branch’. Please book early. For further details contact Darryl Davies on (01946) 67984 or email: darryl.davies1@btopenworld.com.
Manchester

Mark Rocca is hoping to organise another dinner/night-out in

Manchester, probably at the Hilton Hotel, on 12th May 2012. There will

likely be drinks at 5.30 pm followed by dinner about 8 pm. All are welcome.

Please contact Mark for more information on M.Rocca@nabarro.com or

(01629) 650294.

North East Branch

The 2012 Branch dinner will be held at the Northumberland Golf Club, Gosforth Park, Newcastle on Wednesday 14th November 2012 at 7.00 for 7.30pm.

Contact W. E. Dove for details on (01670) 517786 or email: williamdove15@yahoo.co.uk.
Scottish Branch

The date for the Scottish gathering will be Friday, 9th November 2012 at a venue to be decided. Would interested OSBs please contact David Parker on (01854)655300 or email: parkyatdeanst@yahoo.co.uk

OSB Dinners and Events Photographs

Wanted! Any photographs from St. Beghian dinners and events. 

We are always looking for pictures from those attending OSB get-togethers and events to include in both the electronic Bulletin and also on the website.

Please remember to take your camera and capture the memories!

Contact: osb@st-bees-school.co.uk or (01946) 828093 or by post.
Branch Secretaries:

Please find below a list of Branch Secretaries. If you are interested in attending a Branch dinner/gathering or require any other information, please contact the appropriate person. In addition, if you are living in another Branch’s area temporarily, due to work or University for example, it would be helpful if such members were to contact the relevant Branch Secretary.

Bristol & West:
Dr. W.S. Affleck (Bill),                                                                                                         Barley Hill, Watledge, Nailsworth, Stroud, Gloucestershire. GL6 0AS.                       Tel: (01453) 832619. Email: william.affleck@btinternet.com

Cumbria (South):
N.J.V. Curry (Nick),                                                                                                                    95 Appleby Road, Kendal, Cumbria. LA9 6HE.                                                                      Tel: (01539) 728808.

Cumbria (West):
D.W. Davies (Darryl),                                                                                                                67 Coronation Drive, Whitehaven, Cumbria. CA28 6JP.                                                    Tel: (01946) 67984. Email: darryl.davies1@btopenworld.com

Liverpool:                                                                                                                                 I.J. Braithwaite (Ian),                                                                                                         Bramble Grange, Belle Vue Lane, Guilden Sutton, Chester. CH3 7EJ.                                 Tel: (01244) 300565. Email: ijb.1@virgin.net

Manchester: 
R.P. Calvin (Roy),                                                                                                                    The Lymes, Priory Road, Bowdon, Altrincham, Cheshire. WA14 3BS.               Tel: (0161) 928 9812. Email: roycalvin@gcorner.co.uk
London:                                                                                                  

A.K.L. Crookdake (Adam),                                                                                               5 The Deerings, West Common, Harpenden, Herts. AL5 2PF.                                           Tel: (01582) 461406.

North-East:
W.E. Dove (Bill),                                                                                                                       71 Pinewood Drive, Lancaster Park, Morpeth, Northumberland. NE61 3ST.          Tel: (01670) 517786. Email: williamdove15@yahoo.co.uk
Yorkshire:                                                                                                                                  S. Crossley-Smith (Steve),

The Weighbridge, 15 Old Lane, Low Mill, Addingham. LS29 0SA. 

Tel: (01943) 830640. Email: crossleysmith@btinternet.com
Scotland: 
D.M. Parker (David),                                                                                                       Broomview, Ardcharnich, By Garve, Ross-shire. IV23 2RQ.                                                      Tel: (01854) 655300. Email: parkyatdeanst@yahoo.co.uk
East Europe:
J. Anderson (John),                                                                                                                          ul Dziecieliny 3 M81, Miedzylesie, 04-745 Warszawa, Poland                                                            Tel: 0048 (0)22 8127779. Email: andersonwarsaw@vp.pl

Additional Photographs to enjoy!

Just to let you all know, once again we have created an electronic version of the Bulletin with the same text as the postal version but with the addition of many photographs from various events, dinners and socials. If you have access to a computer and would like to see the additional photos to augment your enjoyment of your postal version, please go to the address below:

http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin

This is certainly not a plug to try and get you to change your mind regarding your preferred method of delivery of the Bulletin, but purely to offer you the chance to see the additional photos that we have been able to include.

However, if having seen the electronic version, which we hope is easy to read and attractive, you feel that you would like to change from a postal version to email delivery, please do just get in touch 

on (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk.

We hope that you enjoy the photographs!

Archive Appeal
The school’s archivist (Dr A.J.H. Reeve) would like to thank 
Neville Boyd (FN 44-48), Howard Naylor (FS 69-75) 
and Peter R.D. Scott (FN 61-66) 
for responding to the appeal for memorabilia in the last Bulletin.
Old St. Beghians’ Reunion Dinner

For all those who left School in the 
1960s and between 2000 and 2004
We are planning to hold a reunion dinner on 

Friday, 14th September, 2012,

the evening before St. Beghians’ Day.

Time: 7.30pm

Location: Sports Hall, St. Bees School, Cumbria

For further information or to express an interest

please email: osbreunions@st-bees-school.co.uk as soon as possible

OR

Contact David Lord for the early 1960s on:

01946 841518 or fiona_lord@hotmail.com
Contact Darryl Davies for the late 1960s on:

07970 180 751 or darryl.davies1@btopenworld.com

Contact John Woodhouse for 2000-2004 on:

johnw@lcwc.ac.uk

We look forward to hearing from you soon.

UPDATE:- Since the last issue of the Bulletin, nearly 50 Old St. Beghians have expressed an interest in the proposed Dinner, to which wives, husbands and partners etc are all most welcome.
If total numbers are more than 80, the Dinner will take place in the school Sports Hall and if less than 80 in the Foundation dining room.
I am intending to make a final decision as to whether the event will take place or not by the end of March at the very latest, so do please get in touch as soon as possible if you are interested.
In the Society office, we have a list of all those showing interest and I should be happy to forward a copy to anyone considering attending the Dinner.

To all those who have already responded, I shall be sending out further details in January including a list of those that have been in touch.

D.F. Lord (SH 60-65).

GOLF
The Old St. Beghians’ Golfing Society

From the Secretary:
Critchley Cup 2011
This year we were delighted to be welcomed by W.B. Morrison to Prestwick Golf Club, Ayrshire to play the 2011 Critchley Cup.
The cup took place on Sunday 21st August, although many competitors took full advantage of the weekend, choosing to arrive at Saturday lunch time and have a practice round during the afternoon. On Saturday evening we were extremely grateful to be hosted for drinks and nibbles by Brian and followed this with dinner at Eliot’s restaurant in Prestwick. The evening was held in convivial spirits with over twenty Old St Beghians in attendance. 
The following morning we assembled on the 1st tee at 9am for the Critchley Cup; the weather remained dry and a slight breeze contributed to make excellent playing conditions. The course, host to the first Open Championship in 1860, lived up to expectation providing a test of golf that arguably cannot be experienced anywhere else. 
We were delighted to be joined by school professional Stuart Hemmings, along with recently-left pupils David Clarke, Adam McNicolas and Will Fennel. It was also excellent to see some Old St Beghians present who hadn’t attended golf society events for a number of years. Following the conclusion of the match we retired to the dining room for an excellent lunch and the prize presentation.
The Critchley Cup was won by James Doggett with 36 points, with John Currie, who had won the cup on the previous two occasions at Royal Liverpool, narrowly losing out to a better back nine. John picked up Farqies Fortifier for second place.
James Doggett won the Bill Fox Cup with a gross 77, W.B. Morrison won the Ken Case Tankard (Seniors Trophy) with 28 points and Adam McNicholas, having just left school and playing in his first Critchley, won the Dick Harrison Cup, a prize for the best score of those with a handicap of 12 or over, with 28 pts.
After lunch James Doggett presented W.B. Morrison with a society tie in thanks for his hospitality throughout the weekend. James also presented David Clarke and Adam McNicolas with ties to welcome them to the society. We look forward to seeing them take their place in the team competitions in years to come.
The Cyril Gray Tournament 2011
St. Bees v Watson’s – 1st round
A.M.A. Bagott & W.B. Morrison halved with B. Bingham and D. Smith.   This was a very ‘nip and tuck’ affair. The St Bees pair played tidy golf with Brian’s nerve too frequently tested by some poor approach putting by Adrian. Fortunately, he rose to the occasion. Only a superb bunker shot, stone dead at the 16th, prevented a win for St Bees. However, a halved match was no mean achievement. Brian was almost killed by the opponents’ ball at the short 13th. It was forty yards off line, and without the cry of ‘Fore’! One of the opposition had played for Watson’s in a winning team at the Halford Hewitt over the last five decades. As Adrian said, “Most of us have done that - played in five decades for St Bees, but not in a winning team!”
M.J. Stamper & C.B. Crummey lost to P. Tomisson & N. Kirkness 7/5.
We had a frustrating start, losing the first by taking four to get down from just off the green and three puts from the front of the second, whilst Watson’s got up and down from a grass bunker to win it. Indeed, it was a tale of good ball-striking and poor finishing, punctuated with a winning birdie at the sixth that was our undoing. An excellent and experienced Watson’s pair were only two over par as they ran out easy winners.
S.W. Morrison & M.W.A. Coffey lost to D. Neave & A. Williamson 4/3.
A shaky start left us three down after four. The ship was then steadied and a couple of holes exchanged, but with the start we had given our doughty opponents, the position was irrecoverable and they were comfortable and deserving winners.
St. Bees v Bishop’s Stortford - 1st round Plate
A.M.A. Bagott & W.B. Morrison lost to K. Turner & W. Greenfall 2 down.
Against Bishop’s Stortford, we were feeling quite confident after Brian holed a chip shot for an eagle at the sixth, only to be hit by two successive birdies at seven and eight. A birdie by St. Bees at the 11th was countered by a two at the short 13th, leaving us two down. The 15th was halved in birdie fours but we were still two down, and despite winning the 17th with a par four, after a gallant putt from Brian, we could not beat an immaculate par at the last and failed to take the match in extra holes. Disappointing as the result was, full credit to our opponents, who played excellent golf.
M.J. Stamper & C.B. Crummey lost to J. Minto & J. Brooks 5/4.
The theme of the morning continued into the afternoon, when we managed to convert winning positions on the first four holes into halves. Mike then unluckily had a double hit at the fifth, meaning we were one down, rather than four up. A somewhat demoralised pair then demonstrated that foursomes can ‘get to you’ on the greens!
S.W. Morrison & M.W.A. Coffey beat M. Claridge & A. Courtman 7/5.
The afternoon’s start was a little better against admittedly lesser opponents and we were square after four. Winning the fifth, we were up for the first time in the day. The turning point came at the sixth; after a bunkered tee shot, and a visit to deep heather, Tim holed a testing downhill six footer for a half, which most certainly felt like a win, and got to the opposition. We then had a run of pars, winning six out of the next seven holes for a comfortable victory, based on some straight hitting and excellent approach putting from Tim; a very solid and satisfactory performance.
Our annual match against Glenalmond, on the practice day, was reduced to four rain-sodden holes; just enough time to get everything soaking wet and for there to be no lunch on our return to the clubhouse, an avoidable mess!

Although the overall result was as disappointing as last year, the feeling in the camp was much better. We have already strengthened the squad for next year and appointed a Director of Golf; unfortunately, we are unable to dip into the transfer market! ALL OSB golfers over the age of 50 have a chance to play in this most enjoyable of old school golfing events, so do please put your name forward.
2012 Competition Dates
Team Events:
	Halford Hewitt (www.halfordhewitt.org) - Team of ten
Royal Cinques Ports GC (Deal)

Royal St Georges GC (Sandwich)
Princes GC (Sandwich)
	29th March – 1st April



	Grafton Morrish (Qualifying) - Team of six
Huddersfield Golf Club





	13th May

	Cyril Gray (Over 50 yrs) – Team of six
Worplesdon GC, Surrey





	28-30th June

	Queen Elizabeth Coronation Schools Trophy – Team of six
Royal Burgess GC, Edinburgh




	TBC September

	Grafton Morrish (Finals) – Team of six
Hunstanton GC
Royal West Norfolk GC (Brancaster)  



	5-7th October



Critchley Cup 2012 – Sunday 12th August
The 2012 Critchley Cup will take place at Formby Golf Club, near Southport (Merseyside) at 9.00am on Sunday 12th of August. 
Formby is a first class links course, consistently rated in the top twenty courses in England by Golf World. It has played host to the Curtis Cup in 2004 and the British Amateur Championship on four occasions. 
After the success of last year's arrangement, it will be possible to have a practice round on the Saturday afternoon (3.30 tee off ) followed by dinner on Saturday evening at a local restaurant. Limited accommodation for those who require it will be available in the Formby Golf Club dormy house.
We would be delighted to welcome any Old St Beghians of any golfing standard to take part in this excellent event. Anyone wishing to play should contact James Doggett on james.doggett@hotmail.co.uk or telephone 0793 051 0086.
James Doggett, OSBGS Hon. Sec., 
For more details: Tel: 0793 051 0086 or Email: james.doggett@hotmail.co.uk
The School’s Golf Academy
This year has seen the numbers of the Golf Academy rise yet again to an all time high of 42 students. Golfers from Germany and Switzerland have joined the ranks and with other prospective students visiting from France and Austria we remain optimistic that one day golfers from all areas of the world will choose to study at St. Bees.  

The Academy is now seeing students from the age of seven enrolling onto the Individual Programme, which enables pupils with no experience as well as those who have played the game for years to enrol and develop through this unique programme. The standard of golf amongst the younger generation is starting to blossom, with many students developing into team contenders even though some of them have only just begun year nine.

Golf has formed a regular lesson during games’ sessions for the preparatory department over the last few years and it is good to see how much they all enjoy the game. With its introduction to students throughout the whole of the school, the level of participation and interest from within all of the year groups surely reflects the enjoyment that the students receive from the sport and the Academy.   

With the Academy continuing to develop both pupil numbers and their ability, a decision was made to enter a team in the Independent Schools Golf Association (ISGA) Matchplay Championship, not least to ensure that the students received some experience at a higher level. Considering the strength and size of many of the other schools competing, we are extremely proud and pleased of the team’s efforts in reaching this year’s quarter finals. We produced two incredible performances to beat Ampleforth College and The Grange School before we were knocked out by Leeds Grammar School, who have won the regional finals for the last two years.  

It is a great pleasure to see such promising results at such an early stage in the school’s efforts to develop the sport, and on behalf of the school I would like to thank all those OSBs who have contributed to help us reach this position so quickly. With time, thought and energy being invested heavily into all aspects of the Academy, the New Year will no doubt see the students develop further both as individuals as well as players.

Stuart Hemmings. 

(Photos may be seen at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/jan12bulletin).
ARCHIVES APPEAL

Through the kindness of OSBs and others, the school has, in previous years, made significant additions to its collection of archives. 

This material is often displayed both for exhibitions and teaching purposes and is, of course, permanently preserved so that future generations may gain some idea of what life was like at the school in past times.

In recent years, the number of items received here has tended to decline, and so we would greatly welcome donations of further memorabilia. 

If members would like to give material of any description, no matter how apparently trivial, it would be gratefully received and find a good home.

Such items should be sent to the archivist, 

Dr. A.J.H. Reeve, at the St. Beghian Society address. 

Tel: (01946) 822472 or email: tony@ajhreeve.plus.com
Appeal for Contributions

OSBs will notice that there are not many contributions from members in this issue. Although the Bulletin is primarily an ‘item of record’, the communications we receive for features such as the OSB Notes are always warmly received, add interest to the issue and often stimulate correspondence. That said, the fact is that only a tiny proportion of those who receive the Bulletin does communicate in this way. May I appeal to OSBs from every generation to send in articles or career updates so that they can be shared with contemporaries and others.    Editor.

Copy Deadline: As the target month for the next issue of The Old St. Beghian is July 2012, the Editor would be most grateful if Branch Secretaries and other contributors would let him have their notices and reports by 31st May, 2012.
	ADDRESSES STILL REQUIRED……

Thank you to all of you who responded to our plea in the last few Bulletins regarding ‘Addresses Required’. 

As mentioned in previous editions of the Bulletin, we currently have a substantial number of Society Members for whom we do not hold an up to date address. 
We have been listing and will continue to list in batches 
(in the separate Supplement List), the names of those members whose current details are not known. 

Please do have a look at the Supplement List to see if you can assist us with any information – it would be most appreciated.

MANY THANKS IN ANTICIPATION!

If you can help, please contact : 

Pam Rumney at osb@st-bees-school.co.uk or on (01946) 828093.
*********************
In addition, a full up to date list (all years) of all the people that we wish to contact may now also be found on the Society website at www.st-beghian-society.co.uk under ‘Missing Old Pupils’.



Thank You!
Many thanks to all of you who completed and returned the 
‘Information collection forms’ 

that we sent out. We very much appreciate your help, and the contributions received will assist us to ensure that we have a far more comprehensive and effective database for the future.
We were delighted with the response – thank you to you all.

However, if you have not yet returned a form or if you have mislaid it and would like another copy, please either contact the OSB office on (01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk or alternatively a copy may be printed off the website at http://www.st-beghian-society.co.uk/OSBNotices.htm

OSB/SCHOOL SHOP
	Badge - Cloth
	£7.50

	Badge - Silver Wire
	£13.00

	Bar Brooch
	£15.00

	Buttons - Chrome (Large & Small)
	£1.50

	Car Badge
	£7.50

	Cuff Links
	£15.00

	Ladies Silver Emblem Pendant
	£10.50

	Pens - St. Bees School
	£2.50

	Picture Prints – Quadrangle, Terrace, General View
	£1.50

	Plaque of School Arms
	£25.00

	Scarf  - College Wrap (wool)
	£16.50

	Scarf Ring - Ladies
	£4.00

	Square
	£3.50

	Sweater 

(Navy blue courtelle with embroidered OSB badge)

Sizes 36/38/40/42/44/46/48 (small fitting)
	Reduced to £5.00

(0rig. price £16.40)

	Tie - Silky look
	£12.50

	Tie - 
	£5.00

	Tie Tac
	£3.50

	Umbrellas – St. Bees School (Large)
	£25.00


Please make cheques payable to: ‘St. Bees School’ and send to: 
St. Bees School Shop, St. Bees, Cumbria. CA27 0DS. 
Tel: (01946) 828026 or Email: shop@st-bees-school.co.uk
The OSB Golfing Society Silk Tie & Sweater are obtainable from:

James Doggett, 63 Corbetts Way, Thame, Oxfordshire. OX9 2FN.

Tel: 07930 510086. Email: james.doggett@hotmail.co.uk

For Prices & details contact James Doggett at the above address

 or view at www.st-beghian-society.co.uk (OSB/School Shop section).
SOCIETY OFFICERS:

   President:



     Hon. Secretary and Treasurer:
	A.J. Wills (Anthony)

(F 60-64)
	D. F. Lord (David) 
(SH 60-65)


   Committee:
	R.P. Calvin (Roy)

(SH 79-83)
	R. Hall (Richard) 

(F 64-68)

	Mrs S.J. Calvin (Sara) 

(G 77-84)
	Mrs C. Hunt (Claire) 

(L 81-88)

	D.W. Davies (Darryl) 

(FS 62-68)
	A.T. Johnston (Andrew) 

(G 68-73)

	T.J.E. Doggett (James) 

(SH 97-99)
	A.D. Lord (Alastair) 

(SH 90-95)

	J.M.W. Dunn (John) 

(FS 64-69)
	D.E. Lyall (David) 

(M 52-91)

	A.P. Fox (Anthony)

(G 62-67)
	A.J.H. Reeve (Tony)  

(M 89-08)

	A.J. Haile (Andy) 

(F/SH 76-83)
	M.N. Roberts (Mark) 

(SH 93-95)


 Trustees:

	R.P. Calvin (Roy) 

(SH 79-83)
	W.F. Gough (Bill) 

(SH 51-56)

	J.G. Craig (James) 

(FN 75-82)
	D.F. Lord (David) 

(SH 60-65)


If you are interested in being involved, 
please contact the Secretary or any of the above members.

The next Committee Meeting will be held in the Whitelaw Building 

at 10.30 a.m. on Saturday, 3rd March, 2012.

The AGM and St. Beghians’ Day will take place on Sat 15th September 2012.

Abbey Farm - Release of the Restrictive Covenant

Please note:- Following the last AGM, and at the request of Mr Donald Brownrigg (F 55-59), a meeting has been arranged for 9.30am, prior to the Committee meeting on the 3rd March 2012, regarding the Release of the Restrictive Covenant by the school.
The St. Beghian Society, St. Bees School, St. Bees, CA27 0DS.

(01946) 828093 or osb@st-bees-school.co.uk 

Website: www.st-beghian-society.co.uk
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